
CANFIELD CITY COUNCIL 
 

September 20, 2023-5:30 P.M. 
 

FRANCIS J. McLAUGHLIN MUNICIPAL BUILDING 
 
 
1. Call to Order. 
 
2. Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
3. Roll Call:  Quorum is Present - Meeting is in Session. 
 
4. Proclamations & Presentations.   
      
5. Approval of Minutes. 
 
6. Reading of Communications. 
 
7. Reports of Committees, Boards, Mayor’s Report, City Manager, Finance Director, Chief of Police, 

Zoning Inspector and Public Works Superintendent. 
 
8. Public questions from residents (or representative) related to the above referenced reports. Questions 

may be limited to three (3) minutes. 
 
9. Recognition of Persons Desiring to Appear Before Council. 
 
10.  OLD BUSINESS 
  Note: After each item is placed on the table for action, public comments from residents (or 

representative) as to that business item are received.  May be limited to three (3) minutes per person 
and thirty (30) minutes total. 

 
11. NEW BUSINESS 

Note: After each item is placed on the table for action, public comments from residents (or 
representative) as to that business item are received.  May be limited to three (3) minutes per person 
and thirty (30) minutes total. 

 
A. An Ordinance Authorizing the City Manager to Apply for, Accept, and Enter into A 

Cooperative Agreement for Construction of the Sawmill Creek Improvements Project 

Between the City of Canfield and the Ohio Water Development Authority and Declaring an 

Emergency.  

 

Description: This Ordinance authorizes the City Manager to Enter Into a Cooperative 

Agreement with the Ohio Water Development Authority for the Sawmill Creek Improvement 

Project.   

 

Action Needed: Approval of Ordinance  

 

Attachment(s):  Ordinance and Agreement 

 

B. An Ordinance Authorizing the City Manager to Enter Into A Contract for the Sawmill Creek 

Improvement Project. 

 

Description: Staff has worked with our City Engineer in preparing and bidding the Sawmill 

Creek Improvement Project.  This Ordinance authorizes the City Manager to enter into a 

contract with Yarian Brothers Construction for the Sawmill Creek Improvement Project for 

an amount not to exceed $1,860,455.00 and contingent upon receiving the funding for said 

project.  

 

Action Needed: Approval of Ordinance  

 

Attachment(s): Letter from MS Consultants and Bid Tabulation 

 



C. An Ordinance Approving the Replat of Canfield City Lots 1351 & 1352 and Part of Outlot 

13 on Brookpark Drive by William Bartels.  

 

Description: William Bartels has applied for a replat of 3 lots on Brookpark Drive. Lots 

1351 & 1352 size will be increased with the replat of OL 13. The purpose of the Replat is to 

sell the property to Tom Danko, so he can build on these lots.  

 

Action Needed: Approval of Ordinance 

 

Attachment(s) Mylar, Certification from MS Consultants, Closure 

 

D. A Motion Authorizing the City Manager to Enter Into An Agreement on Behalf of the City 

of Canfield and Canfield Local School District Regarding School Safety Officers. 

 

Description: See Chief 

 

Action Needed: Approval of Motion 

 

Attachment(s): Motion and Agreement 

 

E. A Motion to Waive a Portion of Utility Charges. 

 
Description: The resident at 262 Fairview has outside water lines for watering flowers, etc. There 
was a break in the line.  The water did not go into the sewer system.  The resident is requesting 
forgiveness on the sewer portion of the bill.  This forgiveness would be contingent on the City 
receiving credit from MVSD. 
 
Action Needed: Passage of Motion 
 
Attachment(s): Letter from resident and consideration of adjustment calculation 
 

F. A Motion Setting the Date and Time for Trick-or-Treat in the City of Canfield for 2023. 
 
Description: This motion sets the official time for Trick or Treating in the City of Canfield. Trick or 
Treat will be on October 31, 2023 from 6:00pm to 8:00pm.   
 
Action Needed: Approval of Motion setting the date and time for Trick-or-Treating in the City of 
Canfield for 2023. 
 
Attachment(s):  Motion.  
 

G. A Motion Authorizing the Attendance of and Reimbursing Lex Calder for the Registration Fee for a 
Workshop Relating to and Benefiting the Parks, Recreation & Cemetery Board.  
 
Description: At our last Council Meeting Lex Calder asked to be reimbursed to attend a workshop 
regarding bike trails. This will benefit the Parks, Recreation & Cemetery Board, as bike trails are 
being developed in the City.  This Motion allows the City to reimburse Lex Calder $600.00 to attend 
the workshop on October 11th & 12th in Cedar City, Utah.   
 
Action Needed: Passage of Motion 
 
Attachment(s):  Flier outlining the Workshop Activities. 
 

12. Council Comments.  

 

13. Adjournment 

 

 

 



Introduced by: ___________ 

First Reading: ___________ 

 

 

CITY OF CANFIELD 

 

ORDINANCE 

 

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER TO APPLY FOR, ACCEPT, AND 

ENTER INTO A COOPERATIVE AGREEMENT FOR CONSTRUCTION OF THE SAWMILL 

CREEK IMPROVEMENTS PROJECT BETWEEN THE CITY OF CANFIELD AND THE OHIO 

WATER DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. 

 

 Whereas, the City of Canfield (hereinafter referred to as the “LGA”) desires to construct storm 

sewer improvements associated with the Sawmill Creek Improvements Project; and 

 

 Whereas, the LGA desires to obtain a loan from the Ohio Water Development Authority 

(hereinafter referred to as the “OWDA”) to finance costs of the construction and construction 

administration of such facilities on the terms set forth in the Cooperative Agreement (defined below); 

and  

 

Whereas, the OWDA has indicated its willingness to make a loan for that purpose and on those 

terms; 

 

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF CANFIELD, 

OHIO: 

 

 Section 1: That the LGA hereby approves the planning of the aforesaid Sawmill Creek 

Improvement Project in cooperation with the OWDA under the provisions, terms and conditions set 

forth in the “Cooperative Agreement for State Planning Project” as set forth in Exhibit A (the 

“Cooperative Agreement”) and hereby authorizes the Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Fiscal 

Officer of the LGA to execute the Cooperative Agreement with the OWDA substantially in the form set 

forth in Exhibit A. 

 

 Section 2: That this ordinance and all deliberations relating to the passage of this Ordinance 

were held in open meetings of the Council, all pursuant to Section 121.22 of the Ohio Revised Code and 

Section 3.11 of the Charter of the Municipality of Canfield. 

 
 Section 3: That this ordinance is hereby declared to be an emergency measure necessary for 
the immediate preservation of the public peace, health, and safety of the City of Canfield for the 
reason that the immediate construction of the Sawmill Creek Improvement Project at the earliest 
possible time is necessary in order to protect the health of the inhabitants of the LGA; wherefore, this 
ordinance shall be in full force and effect from and immediately after its passage.  

 
 
PASSED IN COUNCIL THIS _____________Day of ________________2023. 
 
    
       ______________________________ 

       PRESIDENT OF COUNCIL  
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
______________________ 
CLERK OF COUNCIL 
 

CERTIFICATION OF PUBLICATION 
 



I, the undersigned Clerk of Council of the City of Canfield, Ohio, hereby certify that the 
foregoing Ordinance was posted in a prominent place at the Municipal Building, 
Canfield, Ohio for seven continuous days, to-wit: ____________________ 
____________________________________________________________. 
 
       _________________________ 
       CLERK OF COUNCIL  
 
APPROVED AS TO FORM: 
 
 
__________________________ 
MUNICIPAL ATTORNEY 











































Introduced by: __________ 
First Reading: ___________ 

ORDINANCE 

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER TO  
ENTER INTO A CONTRACT FOR THE SAWMILL CREEK IMPROVEMENT PROJECT 

WHEREAS, the Council of the City of Canfield has determined it is in the city’s 
best interest to move forward with the Sawmill Creek Improvement Project; and 

WHEREAS, bids have been received; and 

WHEREAS, Council now deems it to be in the best interest of the City to award a 
contract for the Sawmill Creek Improvement Project. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF CANFIELD, OHIO: 

Section 1:  The City Manager is hereby authorized to enter into a contract with Yarian 
Brothers Construction for the Sawmill Creek Improvement Project, as detailed in their bid 
attached hereto, and contingent upon receiving the loan for said project. 

Section 2:  The said authorization shall not exceed a cost of $1,860,455.00. 

Section 3:  That this Ordinance and all deliberations relating to the passage of this 
Ordinance were held in open meetings of this Council, all pursuant to Section 121.22 of the 
Ohio Revised Code and Section 3.11 of the charter of the Municipality of Canfield.  

PASSED IN COUNCIL THIS _______DAY OF _______________________A.D., 2023. 

_______________________ 
PRESIDENT OF COUNCIL 

ATTEST: 

_________________ 
CLERK OF COUNCIL  

Certification of Publication 

I, the undersigned Clerk of Council of the City of Canfield, Ohio, hereby certify that the 
foregoing Ordinance was posted in a prominent place at the Municipal Building, Canfield, 
Ohio for seven continuous days, to-wit:___________________________________ 
___________________________________________________________________. 

________________________ 
CLERK OF COUNCIL 

APPROVED AS TO FORM: 

________________________ 
MUNICIPAL ATTORNEY 











Introduced by: _______________ 
First Reading: ________________ 
 

ORDINANCE 
 

An Ordinance Approving the Replat of 
Canfield City Lots 1351 & 1352 and Part of Outlot 13 on Brookpark Drive 

By William Bartels 
 
 WHEREAS, the Planning & Zoning Commission at their Regular Meeting on 
September 14, 2023 approved the replat of Canfield City lots 1351 & 1352 and Part of Outlot 
13 on Brookpark Drive.  
 
 WHEREAS, the Planning and Zoning Commission recommends to Council the approval 
of the replat of Canfield City lots 1351 & 1352 and Part of Outlot 13 on Brookpark Drive.   
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF CANFIELD, 
MAHONING COUNTY, OHIO: 
 
 Section 1:  The Council of the City of Canfield approves the replat of Canfield City lots 
1351 & 1352 and Part of Outlot 13 on Brookpark Drive.  
 
 Section 2:  That this Ordinance and all deliberations relating to the passage of this 
Ordinance were held in open meetings of this Council, all pursuant to Section 121.22 of the 
Ohio Revised Code and Section 3.11 of the Charter of the Municipality of Canfield. 
 
PASSED IN COUNCIL THIS _______________DAY OF ______________A.D., 2023. 
 
 
       ___________________ 
       PRESIDENT OF COUNCIL 
 
ATTEST: 
 
___________________ 
CLERK OF COUNCIL 
 

Certification of Publication 
 

 I, the undersigned Clerk of Council of the City of Canfield, Ohio, hereby certify that 
the foregoing Ordinance was posted in a prominent place at the Municipal Building, Canfield, 
Ohio for seven continuous days, to-wit: 
_______________________________________________ 
___________________________________________________________________________ 
 
       _____________________ 
       CLERK OF COUNCIL 
 
APPROVED AS TO FORM: 
 
___________________ 
MUNICIPAL ATTORNEY 
 

















Introduced by: _________________    Motion No: ____________ 
 

A MOTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER 
TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT ON BEHALF OF 

THE CITY OF CANFIELD AND CANFIELD LOCAL SCHOOL DISTRICT 
REGARDING SCHOOL SAFETY OFFICERS 

 
 WHEREAS, the Council of the City of Canfield desires to enter into an Agreement with 
the Canfield Local School District (CLSD) regarding School Safety Officers; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the City of Canfield and the Canfield Local School District have negotiated the 
terms of an agreement regarding school safety officers effective August 17, 2023 through May 
30, 2024. 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT MOVED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF CANFIELD, OHIO: 
 
 Section 1:  That the City of Canfield shall enter into an agreement with Canfield Local 
School District (CLSD) in the form attached to this Motion and incorporated herein as Exhibit 1. 
 
 Section 2:  That the City Manager of the City of Canfield is hereby authorized and 
directed to enter into the Agreement.  
 
 Section 3: That this Motion and all deliberations relating to the passage of this Motion 
were held in open meetings of this Council, all pursuant to Section 121.22 of the Ohio Revised 
Code and Section 3.11 of the Charter of the Municipality of Canfield.  
 
PASSED IN COUNCIL THIS __________DAY OF _____________________________, 2023. 
 
      _____________________ 
      CLERK OF COUNCIL  
 

Certification of Publication 
 

 I, the undersigned Clerk of Council of the City of Canfield, Ohio, hereby certify that the 
foregoing Motion was posted in a prominent place at the Municipal Building, Canfield, Ohio for 
seven continuous days, to wit: ______________________________________________ 
________________________________________________________________________. 
       __________________________ 
       CLERK OF COUNCIL 
 
APPROVED AS TO FORM: 
 
__________________ 
MUNICIPAL ATTORNEY 











Introduced by: ____________________  Motion No: __________________ 
 

A MOTION TO WAIVE A PORTION 
OF UTILITY CHARGES 

 
 WHEREAS, a resident of the City of Canfield has asked City Council to waive a portion of 
the sewer charges; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the City of Canfield will waive the amount agreeable by the Mahoning 
County Sanitary Engineer, not to exceed $52.99. 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT MOVED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF CANFIELD, OHIO: 
 
 Section 1:  That the resident at 262 Fairview Avenue will not be responsible for an 
amount not to exceed $52.99, on their utility bill.   
 
 Section 2:  That this Motion and all deliberations relating to the passage of this Motion 
were held in open meetings of this Council, all pursuant to Section 121.22 of the Ohio Revised 
Code and Section 3.11 of the Charter of the Municipality of Canfield.  
 
PASSED IN COUNCIL THIS ____________DAY OF__________________________, 2023. 
 
       _______________________ 
       CLERK OF COUNCIL 
 

Certification of Publication 
 

 I, the undersigned Clerk of Council of the City of Canfield, Ohio, hereby certify that the 
foregoing Motion was posted in a prominent place at the Municipal Building, Canfield, Ohio for 
seven continuous days, to-wit: __________________________________________________ 
___________________________________________________________________________. 
 
       ______________________ 
       CLERK OF COUNCIL 
 
APPROVED AS TO FORM: 
 
 
__________________________ 
MUNICIPAL ATTORNEY 
 









Introduced By: _________________    Motion No.______________ 
 

MOTION 
 

A Motion Setting the Date and Time for 
 Trick-or- Treat in the City of Canfield for 2023 

 
 WHEREAS, Council deems it desirable to set the hours of Trick-or-Treat  
For the City of Canfield for the year 2023; 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT KNOWN BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF CANFIELD, OHIO: 
 
 Section 1:  The hours of Trick-or-Treat shall be held from 6:00 P.M. to 8:00 P.M. on 
Tuesday, October 31, 2023 
 
 Section 2:  That this Motion and all deliberations relating to the passage of this Motion 
were held in open meetings of this Council all pursuant to Section 121.22 of the Ohio Revised 
Code and Section 3.11 of the Charter of the Municipality of Canfield. 
 
PASSED IN COUNCIL THIS _________DAY OF _________________________A.D., 2023. 
 
 
        
        ________________________ 
        CLERK OF COUNCIL 
 

Certification of Publication 
 

 I, the undersigned Clerk of Council of the City of Canfield, Ohio, hereby certify that the 
foregoing Motion was posted in a prominent place at the Municipal Building, Canfield, Ohio for 
seven continuous days, to-wit:__________________________________________________ 
 
__________________________________________________________________________. 
 
        ___________________________ 
        CLERK OF COUNCIL 
 
APPROVED AS TO FORM: 
 
___________________________ 
MUNICIPAL ATTORNEY 
 

 



 

 
 

Introduced by: _________________     Motion No.__________ 
 

MOTION 
 

A MOTION AUTHORIZING THE ATTENDANCE OF AND REIMBURSING LEX CALDER 
FOR THE REGISTRATION FEE FOR A WORKSHOP RELATING TO AND BENEFITING 

THE PARKS, RECREATION & CEMETERY BOARD 
 

 WHEREAS, the Parks, Recreation & Cemetery Board was instrumental is getting 
A bike playground at Fair Park; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the International Mountain Bicycling Association (“IMBA”) is holding a two-
day workshop on October 11th & 12th, 2023 at Cedar City, Utah that teaches the planning, 
design, building, activation, and promotion of bike trails; and 
 
 WHEREAS, various bike trails exist, or are being developed in the City of Canfield; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Council of the City of Canfield has determined it to be in the best 
interests of the Parks, Recreation and cemetery Board and the City to have an attendee at the 
IMBA workshop; and 
 
 WHEREAS, Lex Calder, a member of the Parks, Recreation & Cemetery Board would like 
to attend the workshop. 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT MOVED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF CANFIELD, OHIO: 
 
 Section 1: That the City of Canfield shall reimburse Lex Calder in the amount of $600.00 
for the registration fee to attend the above-referenced IMBA Workshop. 
 
 Section 2:  That this Motion and all deliberations relating to the passage of this Motion 
were held in open meetings of this council, pursuant to Section 121.22 of the Ohio Revised 
Code and Section 3.11 of the Charter of the Municipality of Canfield.  
 
PASSED IN COUNCIL THIS_____________DAY OF _________________________, 2023. 
 
      ___________________________ 
      CLERK OF COUNCIL 

 
Certification of Publication 

 



 I, the undersigned Clerk of Council of the City of Canfield, Ohio, hereby certify that the 
foregoing Motion was posted in a prominent place at the Municipal Building, Canfield, Ohio for 
seven continuous days, to-wit: ____________________________________________ 
______________________________________________________________________. 
 
       ________________________ 
       CLERK OF COUNCIL 
 
APPROVED AS TO FORM: 
 
_____________________________ 
MUNICIPAL ATTORNEY 





MINUTES 
CANFIELD CITY COUNCIL 

PUBLIC HEARING 
SEPTEMBER 6, 2023- 5:20 P.M. 

The meeting was called to order by John Morvay, President of Council. The Clerk called 
the roll to which a quorum responded as follows:  Mr. Dragish, Mr. Morvay, Mr. Nacarato, Mr. 
Neff and Mr. Tieche.  

Staff present:  Charles Colucci, Chief of Police/Acting City Manager; Christine Stack-Clayton, 
Finance Director; John Rapp, Public Works Superintendent. 

Absent: Mike Cook, Zoning Inspector. 

An Ordinance Amending Canfield Codified Ordinance Section 1129.09 Regarding 
Demolition Permit Fees Related to Sheds and Decks.  

This public hearing was advertised in the Vindicator on August 13, 2023. 

MR. MORVAY: Chief, would you want to comment on that? 

CHIEF OF POLICE: Mark is going to do it.  

ATTY. FORTUNATO: This emanated from the zoning inspector. We wanted to see a reduction in 
the demolition permit fee for sheds and decks.  Generally, it’s $50.00 for the demolition of any 
structure.  So, we’re just modifying subsection (f) of 1129.09 to read the cost of a demolition 
permit fee is $50.00, except the fee for the demolition of sheds and decks shall be $10.00.  
That’s all it is.   

MR. MORVAY: Council any questions? Hearing none. Residents, any questions?  Hearing none. 

MR. MORVAY: Thank you, we’re adjourned.  

___________________________ 
PRESIDENT OF COUNCIL 

ATTEST: 

________________________________ 
CLERK OF COUNCIL  
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MINUTES 
 

CANFIELD CITY COUNCIL 
REGULAR MEETING 

SEPTEMBER 6, 2023- 5:30 P.M. 
 

 The meeting was called to order by John Morvay, President of Council, followed by the 
Pledge of Allegiance. The Clerk called the roll to which a quorum responded as follows:  Mr. 
Dragish, Mr. Morvay, Mr. Nacarato, Mr. Neff and Mr. Tieche.  
 
Staff present:  Charles Colucci, Chief of Police/Acting City Manager; Christine Stack-Clayton, 

Finance Director; and John Rapp, Public Works Superintendent. 

Absent: Mike Cook, Zoning Inspector. 

  Under PROCLAMATIONS & PRESENTATIONS, there were none.  
 
  Under APPROVAL OF MINUTES, the MINUTES of the Regular Meeting on August 
9, 2023 were approved as presented.  
 
MRS. MACBENN: I understand there was no audio the last time.   
 
MR. MORVAY: It was garbled, yes.   
 
MRS. MACBENN: I did hand-out a hand-out from my Attorney.  
 
MR. MORVAY: I gave Patty a copy, she’s going to include that.   
 
MRS. MACBENN: Okay, but it’s not in the minutes. 
 
MR. MORVAY: She’s going to include it.  I just gave her a copy of it.  
 
MRS. MACBENN: Thank you. 
 
MR. MORVAY: You’re welcome.  
 
 Below is the letter from Joe and Darlene MacBenn’s Attorney dated July 12, 2023. 
 
 Atty. Mark Fortunato 
 3296 Stones Throw Ave. 
 Poland, Ohio 44514 
 
 Re: City of Canfield 
 My Clients: Joe and Darlene MacBenn 
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 Dear Mr. Fortunato, 
 
 Please contact me concerning the request by my clients to tap into the water and sewer   
 lines of the City of Canfield for their real estate, lots 7185 and 7195.  
 

It is our wish to enter into a written agreement pursuant to Canfield Ordinances 
921.07and 925.02.  I look forward to hearing from you.  

 
     Very truly yours, 
 
 
     Gus K. Theofilos 
 
 
  Under READING OF COMMUNICATIONS: 
 
MR. TIECHE:  The communications I had were primarily verbal.  If I had one, I probably had 25 
people come up to me and thank Public Works for the great job they did on the clean-up.  
Kudos! 
 
MR. DRAGISH: Same here.  
 
MR. NEFF: Same exact thing.  I probably had at least a dozen people praising how efficiently and 

our safety forces for pitching in.   

 

MR. DRAGISH: Exactly the same.  
 
MR. NACARATO:  I’m in that boat.  
 
MR. MORVAY: I just have some communications and I’ll need, Mr. Nacarato to take good notes.  
It was actually at the Rotary Board Meeting last week. I was approached about the City Green.  
Although, it’s beautiful, we’re starting to see signs of not consistency.  That was their concern.  
For example, Farmer’s National Bank donated benches, they’re blue.  Our other benches are 
silver.  We had a blue ribbon going through the gazebo.  We have signs here but we’re allowed 
to put signs up, self-standing.  That sort of thing. So, the concern was, if there could be a 
committee or some kind of control of what actually takes place on the Green, what colors, 
apparatuses, that sort of thing.  Judy, I thought of you immediately because I thought you could 
spearhead something like that.   
 
MR. DRAGISH: I talked to Judy awhile back and that was one of the concerns.  The seating and 
whether it was going to be consistent or not. I remember when Farmer’s donated, I said, “Are 
they going to be blue.”  I’m quite sure the community will bark at it a little bit.   
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MR. MORVAY:  We should do it sooner rather than later and get sometime in action, so we can 
control that  
 
ATTY. FORTUNATO: I’m in the process of finalizing an opinion letter about the Green.  The 
legislative authority (Council) has full control over what occurs on public grounds.  Whether you 
want to delegate that to some committee or otherwise.  Then you have a Parks and Recreation 
Board.  Ohio Revised Code provides that the legislative authority of a Municipality has control 
over the public grounds.  That is what I characterize the Green to be.   
 
CHIEF OF POLICE: I got two points.  One, I’ll direct to Chuck, would that conflict with Parks and 
Rec? Should those considerations be with that Board?   
 
MR. TIECHE: My opinion, if we’re having that Board, why have the Board then? 
 
CHIEF OF POLICE: Correct. That’s why I asked. I agree.   
 
ATTY. FORTUNATO: We already have that.   
 
MR. TIECHE: If the Parks Board wants to work with a consultant or somebody else, that’s 
probably within their authority, as long as City Council doesn’t object.   
 
ATTY. FORTUNATO: I think that’s the way it should go.  
 
CHIEF OF POLICE: I got so many big plans. I’m going to meet with Lex tomorrow on the square 
about things we want to get done, that you guys have mentioned, that I want to see come 
through.  He can bring it back to your board.  To rehash the other, the ribbon that you’re talking 
about, that’s an isolated event. September is ovarian cancer recognition month.  What’s pink, 
November?   
 
FINANCE DIRECTOR: October. 
 
CHIEF OF POLICE:  Ovarian Cancer is very near and dear to my heart.  That’s what that is. To 
regulate that, I don’t know.   
 
MR. MORVAY: This is a concern that was brought up to me.   
 
CHIEF OF POLICE: My opinion is, I would filter that.  Ovarian Cancer has hit a lot of people. 
Breast Cancer has hit a lot of people.  That’s what that is.  The tables, I get it. We talked about 
that.  We would have liked to see red and black for sure. They were donating $900.00 tables, I 
get it.  
 
MR. MORVAY: I think, we just need to tighten it up a little bit.  Make sure that it goes through 
Parks and Recreation.  If they want to use a consultant like Judy or Anthony, they’re welcome to 
do that.   
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CHIEF OF POLICE: Judy and I talked, she emails me, text, she has great ideas. She has a great 

vision of what she would like to see.  You would be perfect for Parks and Recreation.  I do agree 

with consistency and making sure that things do go through Parks and Rec.  Typically, If I’m 

going to approve something, I’ll make sure you guys are all on board with it.   

MR. MORVAY:  Okay. The gazebo, purposely there are no gutters because there never was.  The 

rain comes down and goes onto the mulch and then the whole side of the gazebo is dirty.   

MR. NACARATO: I’ll take that.  We are in the process of working with Parks to get a design for landscape 
around the gazebo.  The idea is, we’re going to pull that out after the overhang, so that will all be stone.  
Any water will hit the stone and we won’t have that wash back.  What is there now, is just to get us 
through until we get to that point.  

 
MR. MORVAY: Gottcha.  That is the concerns that I had. I’ll go to Mr. Rapp, our Public Works 
Superintendent.  
 
CHIEF OF POLICE: Communications.   
 
MR. MORVAY: I’m sorry.   
 
CHIEF OF POLICE:  I confirm from an outside source, my much better half, that the audio is 
working.  We also have back-up; which I see is working.  Unfortunately, technology does fail at 
times.  That’s what we ran into.  We had a long discussion about it. It’s unfortunate that it 
happened. Going back to that storm, when I drove in that morning on South Broad, it reminded 
me of when we had the tornado on Herbert, Blueberry, Sandstone, Topaz, and Jade area.  It 
reminded me completely of that but more widespread.  It highlighted that our systems 
approach of how we handle problems worked.  It starts with the calls coming in and they make 
their calls to John and his crew.  They know what to do. They know when they’re in over their 
head.  We get outside help. What these guys did with the Fair coming up was short of amazing. 
We had some people concerned about our streets because of all the heavy equipment that was 
in there but they’re removing some of the trees that were full size trees and branches that 
looked like trees.  You guys all saw it.  You know what was going on. I’ll also say that; City 
Council played an integral part. We kept communications constantly open. I was in 
communications with these guys from the beginning to the end.  There wasn’t one of them that 
sits up there that wasn’t all in and concerned about what was going on.  I appreciate everything 
that they did and their assistance in letting us do what we do.  The Fire and Police, a lot of 
waiting on Ohio Edison. They did have a presence here.  They say the squeaky wheel gets the 
grease, we were crying.  We wanted our power back.  One of our officers, he was out for 4 
days.  Great job, John. Thank you and your crew and Ohio Edison and everybody that worked 
together.   
 
280 Lisbon Street, as I briefed Council, Mahoning County Land Bank did tell us that September 
6th was the scheduled demo date. However, right after they told us that, their contractor called 
them and he’s several weeks behind and it’s going to take a little bit longer.  It’s on the radar 
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for end of September or early October.  Mike Cook and I are keeping in touch with the 
Mahoning County Land Bank, making sure that goes down.  Just so you know, once it does get 
leveled, it’s going to get graded and it will be like a clover leaf bed. It will be a clear lot.  I don’t 
think there are any plans on anybody buying it or building on it.  It will be a vacant property.   
 
The 2023 Street Resurfacing Project, the contractor is out today marking curb replacements.  
Paving should commence mid to late September. Again, it’s Millbrook, Sleepy Hollow, and 
Greenmont. Our alternates that we’re going to be doing will be Greasel Park and we’re going to 
do as much as we can on East Main Street.  Try to make that better until we get to 2028, which 
is when the state plans on paving it.   
 
The Indian Lake Waterline Project is scheduled to start September 18th.  John and his crew will 
make sure they let people know.   
 
After seeing the renderings of the new IGA Plaza, me personally, I don’t know if the owners are 
going to take offense to this but I renamed it the IGA Recovery Project.  They’re moving 
forward. Last night they were in front of Design Review; which was pretty much unanimous 
approval to move forward with the renderings. The renderings are fabulous.  It’s going to be 
special.  It’s going to be cool. It’s kind of motivated council and myself to get other things going 
on the Green.  So, your timing is perfect, Judy.  That’s moving forward. Everyone is going to like 
what they got going on and what they potentially have coming in.   
 
From a City Manager search standpoint. We’re still searching. We have resumes due into us this 
week, we’ll be looking at that.  Hopefully, scheduling interview by the end of September.  
Hopefully, find and name somebody in October.  I’ve been asked by a few people if I’m stalling 
this process.  I’ll choose my language appropriately, no.  We’re just trying to find the best 
person to match for the City. That’s genuinely what it is.  We have to make the best decision we 
possibly can.  With that, comes time. I’ve talked to a community leader just south of us, they’re 
in a year and a half searching for a city manager.  They’re trying to make sure they do the same 
thing. They’re trying to make sure that they’ve got the right person to represent that city in the 
best way possible.  Next, hopefully interviews and finding the right person. That’s it.  
 
MR. MORVAY:  Chief, can you talk about the SRO, how are we coming on the SRO Contract? 
 
CHIEF OF POLICE:  It was in my police report but we can talk about it right now.  Currently, we 
have two police officers in MCCTC, one at Canfield High School, one at Canfield Middle School 
and one between the two elementary schools.  Over the spring and summer, Superintendent 
Joe Knoll and I worked together a lot to make this happen.  We had the idea to have one at 
each school but we have patrols and if our officer is over at C.H., we’ll have somebody at 
Hilltop. We make up for it when we can.  Our Law Director, Mark and the school Law Director, 
they worked together, we got the contracts all ironed-out.  I believe Joe is putting it in front of 
his board this week.  That would be the renewal of our old contract and the new one.   
 
MR. MORVAY: Great.  Thank you.  



6 
 

 
CHIEF OF POLICE: There is an officer at the elementary school.   
 
  Under REPORTS, of Committees, Boards, Mayor’s Report, City Manager, Finance 
Director, Chief of Police, Zoning Inspector and Public Works Superintendent.  
 
MR. TIECHE: I have a report because somebody gave me the Minutes of the Parks Board. I was 
not able to be there. Chief or Lex, do you want to comment? 
 
LEX CALDER: Lex Calder, 145 Willow Bend.  Chief came and John was there as well, several 
different pieces of information, we talked about the sign.  I was not there for two weeks when 
the sign thing happened.  The Board recommended against putting up a sign and it was put up. 
At some point, it looks like Council approved that to happen.  Our only concern would be, it 
happened as forgiveness vs. permission, it felt like.  It happened and it’s like, well, it’s up now.  
It’s not as bad as we thought.  We thought it was going to be full-color logos and stuff.  It’s 
classy, it’s got the LED, it’s pretty big. Talking about standardization on the Green, people are 
now saying, you let us put signs up. We’re looking at revisiting it in a year to they want to 
redesign, make a plaque of some sort. For now, it’s done. We’ll leave it at that.  
 
 Anthony Snovak came in from Public Works and was looking at “Wreaths for our Veterans”. It 
is a program, national one and this is a smaller one.  We’re going to go ahead and do it. There 
are 100 wreaths available.  There will be a ceremony with the Veterans and placing of the 
wreaths.  They will remove it in a couple of months. So, we don’t have to do anything.  It’s just 
to get permission to do that. The ODNR Rep. Joe Moeglin came in and he talked to us about 
Tree City USA, which we were supposed to host in 2025.  Betty Aberson was okay with moving 
that out. I think it was Wooster that is having their 50th Anniversary and asked if they could do 
it.  We said, that makes sense. I can see why you would want to do that.  Our 50th Anniversary is 
in 2031.  We made a Motion to suspend and then host in 2027, Tree City USA, that’s the plan 
right now.  The Village Green, we talked about that a little bit.  Fair Park, I talked with Chief and 
John, it starts September 11th, they will be breaking ground. I know we talked to you guys with 
access, we’re going to have a little area roped off, they won’t need that much room.  There will 
be a little parking taken up for it but it should be fine. It will take about 3 weeks to get done.  
 
 Street trees, we lost a bunch, you guys did a great job of cleaning up. People in my 
neighborhood were super happy.  Was that pre-planned, the brush collection?   
 
PUBLIC WORKS SUPERINTENDENT: That was an emergency brush pick-up.   
 
LEX CALDER: That’s what I thought.  We had a problem at Greasel Park because there was a sign 
thanking Joe Paloski on the actual court.  But it’s gone. So, that’s not an issue. I don’t know 
what happened there.  Next will be at the public presentation. 
 
MR. MORVAY: Thanks Lex.  
 



7 
 

MR. DRAGISH: I had a comment. It’s just something he brought up.  We talked about the brush 
pick-up, did we get rid of that brush?  There is a reason why I’m asking.  
 
PUBLIC WORKS SUPERINTENDENT: The contractors took theirs away.  The city has a site set 
aside out at Red Gate on a concrete pad where all the chippings and everything and we will chip 
that up, when we have time, and properly dispose of it.   
 
MR. DRAGISH:  I just thought, there is so much brush and so much stuff we had brought, 
wouldn’t it be a great idea to have a huge bonfire.  (Laughter) 
 
PUBIC WORKS SUPERINTENDENT:  It’s a big mound of chips.  
 
MR. DRAGISH:  In my mind, I saw all these trees.  (Laughter) 
 
MR. MORVAY: Under Reports, Mr. Neff. 
 
MR. NEFF: I have no report from Planning & Zoning. 
 
MR. DRAGISH:  None.  
 
MR. NACARATO:  Design Review met last evening.  There were several things on our plate but 
two of the most important things were Farmer’s Bank come in front of us for what they’re 
doing.  In the design, they mis-measured what would be the top floor, so they needed to add 
two feet, so they can get their equipment and everything, we were okay with that.  As Chuck 
had mentioned, the big thing is the new IGA Design.  All I can say at this point is, the design is 
beautiful.  It’s not exactly what our plans were originally but what they’re doing is just fantastic.  
After 12 plus years of looking at that blight. 
 
MR. DRAGISH: 13. 
 
MR. NACARATO: Thirteen.  What their plan is, is really going to be a gem for our city.   
 
MR. MORVAY: I personally sit on the Fire District Board.  For August, we had a total of 259 calls.  
We had no fire loss in terms of dollar amount.  We transported 117 individuals in the 
ambulance.  The Canfield Fair alone, we had 118 calls over 7 days. They were quite busy.  When 
Chief Tieche was here, he had a slogan and it’s kind of carried through.  Every time the Fair 
would come around, he would say, “Everybody is going to go home safe.” It’s been true.  The 
Fire District does a heck of a job of managing risk when it comes to all the traffic out there, the 
trailers, the gas that’s out there.  I really commend them for the job that they do and I can say 
that everybody went home safe this year.  That concludes my report.  
 
PUBLIC WORKS SUPERINTENDENT:  Good evening. We already touched on the storm damage.  I 
just want to thank everybody involved, from the top down.  Chuck and Christine for all their 
support, in directing us, getting us whatever we need.  Special thanks to the Public Works guys. 
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Great communication with the police department, fire department. We were all on the same 
page.  It seemed to be seamless.  Everything we could ask for just happened. Everybody worked 
hard. A special thanks to Stride Tree Service.  We used them to do some trees.  They came out 
on Sunday with our guys and helped take care of South Broad that day. A special thanks to 
Baird Tree Service.  They gave us 3 days’ worth of work.  We sent some guys with them. They 
had some fantastic equipment that just made our lives a whole lot easier.  The quick pick-up of 
the brush, that machine was fantastic. 
 
MR. MORVAY: Is that the claw? 
 
PUBLIC WORKS SUPERINTENDENT:  Yes. Things that would have taken us days and days to do, 
they were able to pick it up, take it, and dispose of it.  A special thanks to everybody that 
helped out. A great team effort.  Everything that happens, we learn from it.  There was a couple 
of things that we did learn from it.  We’ll take from those and hopefully it never happens again. 
But we should be almost perfect next time.   
 
I want to give you an update on Leaf Pick-Up, it’s scheduled to being October 16th.  We do have 
help this year. It will make it a lot better. Thank you.   
 
We had a water break today on East Main Street.  We had the water off for a couple of hours.  
That happened right around 10:00-11:00 this morning.  I think we were all buttoned up by 
2:00pm.   
 
Tank progress:  We’re about 2 or 3 weeks out from being able to fill that tank up.  We were able 
to change the actuator valve out today; which is the main valve that opens and closes to fill our 
tank, from our direct feed from the City of Youngstown. That valve, we purchased it two years 
ago, and we were waiting for this moment and we were ready to go and got it in about 4 hours 
this morning.  Everything is up and running good on our end.  The tank looks fantastic. They’re 
putting a second coat of paint on the outside of it. Inside is spotless. The rafter are brand-new.  
They did a fantastic job.  They’ve got a little bit more to do. They have to let that paint set for 
about 10-14 days, so it cures.  We’ll do some bacteria testing and some BOC Testing and we 
should be ready to start filling it and put it back in service.  That’s all I have.  
 
MR. MORVAY: Thank you, John. Our award-winning finance director, Christine Clayton.  
 
FINANCE DIRECTOR:  The July Check Register will be posted next week. On the agenda tonight is 
a Resolution to accept amounts and rates for the real estate tax collection for Calendar Year 
2024.  They’re the same as they are for the current year; which is 1Mill going to the General 
Fund and 2 Mills going to the Street CM&R Fund.   
 
CLERK: I’m the zoning inspector tonight.   
 
MR. MORVAY:  You kind of look like him.   
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ZONING INSPECTOR (CLERK): For the month of August, we issued 33 permits for a total 
valuation of $572,231.00.  One of the permits was for a new house at 31 Lake Wobegon Court.  
Farmer’s Bank will be applying for a 2’8” building height adjustment on top of their previous 
adjustment.  The new building height will be 42’8” and the fire department has no objection to 
the height.   
 
CLERK: I have no report.  
 
CHIEF COLUCCI: This week, the police will be hosting our annual Fall Festival.  It is Saturday, 
September 9th, this Saturday from 4pm to 8pm at the Green.  Birdfish Brewing will be there, 
two vendors. One of the things we talked about last year was trying to get (I know there are 
people in Canfield with Concession Stands) we were able to get one, a Canfield graduate, who is 
going to be doing our food stand.  We’re going to have bounce houses and a live band.  The 
band is called Rolling Boxcar International.  Consistent with our desire to get local people 
involved, one of the residents from this band, some of you may know him, plays in the band.  
We’re excited for him and the following that he’s going to bring.  We’ll have some of our 
normal games down there like, Connect 4, Tic Tac Toe and there is also going to be a pumpkin 
tent that we’ll set up where children can decorate pumpkins and enter them in a contest.  
Everything is going to be at our new awesome gazebo.  If you don’t have plans on Saturday, 
from 4 to 8, we’re trying to get the word out, we’re trying to publicize it.  We needed that a 
long time ago. When we started this, we wanted it to be a springboard for something bigger.  
This will lead into a report that Mark will have.  He can fill you in on what he’s doing and I’ll let 
you know what we’re doing.  Our intention is to declare the square a Revitalization District, 
through the State.  Right now, we’re like really preliminary into this.  We still got a lot of 
questions. Do you want to share? 
 
ATTY. FORTUNATO: No, that’s pretty much it. We’re just digging into this. We have counsel in 
Columbus, working for the Ohio Department of Liquor Control is going to guide us through that 
process in terms of available liquor permit options, etc.  We’re just starting the process.   
 
CHIEF OF POLICE: The IGA Recovery Project has, I think, people out of curiosity and interest 
because I’ve had 2 or 3 businesses on the Green that I’ve been talking to consistently about 
new ideas, different things we can do, moving forward and hopefully drawing new business. I 
really think that, that plaza is going to be a great step in the right direction.  Mark and I will 
keep you up to date, while working together with you and your concerns and desires on what 
this looks like. That’s step 1-the revitalization district.   
 
Last night, unfortunately, Frank brought this up earlier, I know we caught your ear because it is 
in your neighborhood but just this morning, it was like 2:00 am, 3:00am or 4:00am our police 
got called to the area of Overbrook and Garwood. We only had 2 car break-ins but a resident 
saw two people in ski masks and all dark clothing, going car to car. We got the call, we got over 
there, they had got into two cars. Our detectives were out all day looking at video on home 
surveillance. Right now, they’re working on it.  Our Mission Statement talks about a partnership 
with the community, I’m so happy they called before we had way more victims.  We talk about 
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it every year.  If you leave your cars in your driveway make sure you lock them. I know we live 
in a safe town but I always encourage you to lock your cars. They’re not breaking windows.  
They’re just pulling handles to see what cars are open and quickly grab.  Last night they got a 
MacBook Pro and Apple ear buds. 
 
MR. DRAGISH: Since that happened at a late hour, there isn’t many people driving through 
town at that time, the stuff that we have at ends of town, is that able to pick up information? 
 
CHIEF OF POLICE: Flock, they’re utilizing that.   Canfield Fair, personally, I want to thank Sheriff 
Jerry Greene, Lieutenant Eric Brown from the Highway Patrol and Chief Bill Arnaut-from the 
Fairground Police, we were constantly on the phone with each other, constantly planning 
ahead of the Fair. Jerry Greene, pretty much and his crew, oversaw the entire event. I thought 
they did a fantastic job.  The communications were excellent.  Sgt. Modic from our police 
department, a lot of people know or are concerned about what goes on inside the Fairgrounds 
and how much police presence is in there, what are we doing, but there is a lot that goes on 
around the Fairgrounds too.  Traffic control is one but I don’t even want to hire a police officer 
if they’re not a proactive police officer.  Proactive policing, I believe is what keeps this town so 
safe.  Sgt. Brett Modic made a traffic stop Sunday night. There were (2) 17-year old and (1)18-
year-old.   They were smoking marijuana, they gave up the marijuana right away.  They found 
two loaded guns in the car, that they were carrying. In full disclosure, they were on their way to 
the Fair.  So, we stopped two loaded guns from going into the Fairgrounds.  When I’m walking 
through there, I’m wondering who has a gun.  You can see where the crowd congregates.  Hats 
off to Sgt. Modic. We have a long list of proactive arrests that our cops have made outside the 
Fairgrounds.  We’re not going to even let them think about doing anything in our city, when 
they come visit us or our awesome Fairgrounds.   
 
School Resource Officer, we gave that update.   
 
Rocky, we tried to keep everybody up-to-date on Rocky, our police K-9 on Facebook and I 
certainly let Council know what was going on. Rocky is home.  Probably in 2 or 3 more weeks, 
he should be able to work the road. He developed a large tumor inside his intestine, we had to 
get him over to Akron Metropolitan Hospital, where they did an amazing job.  It wasn’t about 
the money but they cut us a huge break because he was a police dog.  They did an amazing job 
saving Rocky’s life. He was in a bad situation. They got the tumor out. We don’t know if it was 
cancerous yet. Rocky is at home with his handler.  He should be able to work the road soon.   
 
City Manager Report: Sawmill Creek, that project came in way under our estimate.  That’s a 
really good thing. Right now, MS is reviewing the bid specs to make sure it’s consistent with the 
work that they scheduled to be done.  They’ll give us the approval but that’s really going to help 
the city out. We’re still working on a loan. 
 
FINANCE DIRECTOR: Steve and I have been working on a loan application for the remaining 
portion we need to pay for.  
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CHIEF OF POLICE:  That is partially funded by a FEMA Grant which was around 1.4 million. We’re 
going to pay the rest. Once we get that worked out, there is a good chance that the end of 
November or early December that project commences.  Overbrook, only 1- or 2 more-weeks 
remaining weather depending.  They’re working on the storm sewer right now.  Then they’ll 
follow up with some touch-up work on landscaping that goes on around it.  Sawmill is a big 
project and hopefully by the end of November or early December.  That’s it.   
 
MR. MORVAY: The Indian Lake Water Replacement Project is that done?  
 
CHIEF OF POLICE: It’s scheduled to start September 18th.   
 
MR. MORVAY: Counselor, anything to add? 
 
ATTY. FORTUNATO: Not much. We are working on a ton of Ordinances right now, solar panels, 
charging stations, expanding allowable uses in the R/O District, as the Chief indicated, we’re 
working through the final steps of the SRO Agreements.  Then the revitalization district. We’ve 
been busy.   
 
MR. MORVAY: There is probably a timeline on that revitalization, if you want to put anything on 
the ballot.   
 
ATTY. FORTUNATO: Correct.   
 
MR. MORVAY: That concludes the reports. I’m going to ask Council if there are any questions or 
concerns. Hearing none.  Residents, any questions or concerns?  
 
FRANK MICCHIA:  Good evening, Frank Micchia, 220 Glenview. In regard to the SRO’s, we now 
have 5.  We have money coming into the city to support those 5, from the schools and MCCTC.   
 
ATTY. FORTUNATO: And the township. 
 
FRANK MICCHIA: Yes, and the township.  We’re going to get so much money coming in for the 
year.  My question is, when we have that agreement, how much is it going to cost the city 
because the money we’re getting from the schools, township and MCCTC does not cover all the 
expenses the city is going to pay those resource officers.  My question is, what is the difference 
between X and Y?  Could we make that part of the agreement, so the citizens know how much 
money is coming out of their pocket for the SRO’s?  Let me be clear, I’m in favor of SRO’s.  I 
believe we need them.  I think we’re a little thin on the grade schools right now but we should 
know how much is coming out of the citizens pockets for those.  As I said before, I think the 
people who are using these, should pay for the full cost.  It’s probably hard to get there. But 
that’s my opinion, we should charge them for the whole cost of the resource officer.  
 
MR. MORVAY: Duly noted.  
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MR. MORVAY: Anybody else who has a question about these particular reports?  Hearing none.  
 
  Under Recognition of Persons Desiring to Appear Before Council: 
 
MR. MICCHIA:  Frank Micchia, 220 Glenview.  There has been some discussion about combining 
Canfield and Boardman Fire Districts.  
 
Let’s look at that.  The Canfield Fire District operates like a well-oiled machine.  The personnel 
are skilled and well trained.  The response time is excellent.  We have strategically located 3 
units in the township.  Our equipment including 4 ambulances has served us well.  We have 
supported the district financially.  Many dollars have been spent upgrading our state-of-the-art 
dispatch and communications system.   
 
The Canfield Fire District has approximately 15,000 people. The City of Canfield is about one 
half of that.  Boardman has 40,000.  Do they have funding, equipment, or coverage issues in 
their system which Canfield may have to support?  How would this change affect district 
personnel leadership and seniority? 
 
Why would we want to dilute our district’s capability?  Where would most of the effort go? 
Who has priority? Do we want to risk losing the service we now get?  Currently, if your 
insurance does not cover ambulance service, there is no charge. Would that continue?  
 
Eventually, this issue may come before council. It may not be in the immediate future. 
 
Should it come to that, it must be on the ballot for all citizens to weigh in.  It is a major issue 
affecting all Canfield residents.  
 
If it ain’t broke, don’t fix it.   This does not pass the smell test.   
 
MR. MORVAY: If I could just comment, Frank because I sit on the Fire District.  We started this 
conversation with Boardman. First of all, they have a problem with ambulance over there.  Our 
comment to Boardman was, you know we quit doing mutual aid for the EMS over there. It 
wasn’t fair to our citizens. We’re asking our citizens to pass levies to have this equipment, to 
have this service and we weren’t getting that in return. They don’t EMS.  So, the discussion 
started and it was hey, look, we’re not going to solve your problem but you come to us with an 
idea that our mutual benefit is greater than our mutual cost is right now and we’ll listen. If you 
look at the numbers; which we’ve been studying these. We’ve put it together. We’ve had 
outside sources look at it already and it makes a lot of sense to regionalize, to combine.  It’s 
economies of scale.  It does make a lot of sense. There is a tremendous amount of funding. 
Boardman would have the same millage assessed on them as we have here in Canfield.  We 
would be able to combine equipment, combine services and it would actually be better, in our 
opinion.  Right now, as we’re looking at it, that’s what we’re looking at. This is going to take 
some time to get through all the tape. You’ve got unions, you got individuals, townships, cities.  
It’s being looked at.  It’s a possibility of expanding our service, not diminishing it.  Sitting on the 
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Fire District, that’s the only reason I would be in favor of it, if it expanded our services and 
reduced our costs.  Just my comments. 
 
MR. TIECHE:  You say you have financial information that you’ve been looking at and the district 
has been looking at it.  Can you provide me with all the financial information you got, so I can 
take a look at it?  
 
MR. MORVAY:  Yes.  
 
MR. TIECHE: As of right now, I’m with what Frank said.  
 
MR. MORVAY: I will go a step further. I would encourage you, when we do have these public 
meetings to get involved.  You will have the information. 
 
MR. TIECHE: I will sure be doing that.  I’d like to see what you’ve got in hard copy before I start 
asking dumb questions or uniformed questions.  
 
MR. MORVAY: You got it.  
 
LEX CALDER:  Lex Calder, 145 Willow Bend Drive.  As we know, I like biking and I’ve got ideas. 
Right now, I’ve got a project to go through with no experience or any idea what I was doing.  
What I’ve been looking into working with IMBA (International Mountain Biking Association) 
working with their community outreach director. She has taken a very particular interest in 
what I’m trying to do. It has me steered to really good ways to apply for grants from both 
national and private organizations for both urban trails on streets, along with bike trails and 
connectors as well.  I met with John from Mill Creek and I was hoping to do the connector with 
them but what I didn’t know as part of their Charter they can’t do anything materially or 
financially to land they don’t own. The connector I want to build is not going to happen. This 
IBA has a 4-part series workshops that they put on. The first one is called “The Foundations.” 
You learn about how you build trails, the basic overview. The next one is “Trail Care” which is 
how you maintain after you build it.  Then there is “Trail Accelerator Workshops” which is going 
to be the development while actually getting money from other places. They have their own 
Trail Accelerator Grants to help get funding started. They basically donate expertise, etc.  Then 
Trail Management Schools which is a deeper dive into more complex flow trails.  Where you’re 
actually building and not just clearing brush.  Also, the Rust Belt Trail Coalition Board; which is 
the local IMBA Chapter and they only have $4,200.00, right now, after we paid out insurance.  
They were not able to help offset with this trip that I’m going to go on. But October 10th-12th, 
the IMBA Foundations Program which would give me a better idea of what I’m doing, as I 
continue to try to work with Chief, Parks and Rec and the City, to help make it a bikeable 
community.  It cost $600.00 for registration.  I’ve already got flights, I’ve got hotel mostly 
covered, there is car rental and bike rental; which is what the Rust Belt might cover. We talked 
about it at the Parks and Rec Department and the 4 of us there, we didn’t make a Motion, I’m 
not sure how this works, but they supported the idea of offsetting that $600.00 registration fee.  
It’s not for my personal benefit. I’m doing it directly for what I’m doing with the Parks and 
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Recreation Department.  I’m going to go either way.  But it would really help me, If I didn’t have 
to pay that $600.00.  That’s really what I’m asking for. This is the (inaudible) that particular 
portion of it. I can show you the link if you want to see more about the 4-part series and what it 
does.  I think it will pay itself back in spades if we can use someone internally that can pro bono.  
As part of the project, go through this planning procedure and be able to present it in a way 
that makes sense, rather than relying on outside sources. That’s my ask to you guys.  I’m not 
sure how that works.  I’m putting it out there. As a citizen of the City, obviously a father of kids 
that are going to be here for a long time and the Parks and Rec Board exempt member, I’m 
going to be in this position. 
 
CHIEF OF POLICE: When do you need to know?  
 
LEX CALDER:  I paid it, so whenever.  October 10th is when we go.  I don’t need a specific time.   
 
FINANCE DIRECTOR: They don’t have money in the budget. They didn’t ask for anything when 
we did the budget in March.   
 
CHIEF OF POLICE: A budget adjustment at the next meeting.  
 
LEX CALDER: Do we have to make an official motion? 
 
CHIEF OF POLICE: Because it’s not in the budget.   
 
LEX CALDER: The General Fund is what we get and you have to ask for it.  
 
FINANCE DIRECTOR: You have to ask for a budget on anything you want to spend. The Parks 
Board asked for nothing this year.  So, I didn’t put anything in.   
 
LEX CALDER: Now I know the procedure, you know what my motivation is, we’ll have an official 
motion.   
 
MR. MORVAY: Counselor, we can approve that, right?   
 
ATTY. FORTUNATO: We’ll have a motion on the agenda. 
 
MR. MORVAY: Contingent that we move some funds.  
 
ATTY. FORTUNATO: I think we do it at the next meeting.  
 
MR. MORVAY: Right.   
 
CHIEF OF POLICE:  If it’s approved.  Chris it will work? 
 
FINANCE DIRECTOR:  Yes. I have to make sure it’s an allowable expense.   
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CHIEF OF POLICE: That’s where I was going. If it is, it will be on the agenda.   
 
MR. MORVAY: Next on the list is Mrs. Palermo. 
 
JUDY PALERMO: My name is Judy Palermo and I live at 90 Savannah Court.  I’ve been a resident 
of Canfield my whole life.  I’m passionate about how my community looks, especially the heart 
of our city, the Village Green.  I’m sure you would agree that the Green emulates the 
quintessential Main Street, USA feel, if you will.   Between the Township Building, the Dispatch, 
the WPA Building, the Court house and our new gazebo, they all have a similar visual aesthetic 
when Canfield was founded in the 1800’s.   In my opinion, in order to maintain that 
quintessential and classic look, anything profit or non-profit, purchased or donated, for the 
Green should adhere to the same basic design.  In this particular case, I’m speaking of the blue 
steel picnic tables that are placed right outside our beautiful new gazebo, as well as non-profit 
organizations getting permission to place signs and ribbons around the perimeter of the Green, 
including ribbon weaved into the new gazebo.  I believe in the causes of the non-profits but 
there can certainly be ways to market the organizations by following guidelines that don’t 
compromise the look of our Green.  Even if structures are donated or if non-profit organizations 
ask to place signs and ribbons on the Green, that shouldn’t necessarily mean that the city 
should allow it or to accept the structure that is not cohesive to the existing façade. Perhaps, a 
solution would be to ask the non-profit entity if they could work with our various advisory 
boards, city council or volunteers, like myself, so whatever is being allowed on the Green blends 
with the original aesthetics. The style and the color of these blue picnic tables would be better 
suited next to a children’s playground in one of our parks.  I’m asking council to consider 
moving them where they would look best and stick to structures that keep our Green visually 
cohesive I’m also asking, if a non-profit organization asks to market their cause, that they do so 
with a smaller footprint, that reflects the simplicity of our Green.  My goal and the reasons 
behind my passion to volunteer is to progressively move ahead and to keep Canfield Canfield.  
 
MR. MORVAY: Thank you, Judy. I don’t have anybody else on the list but if anybody else would 
like to appear.  Hearing none.   
 
CHIEF OF POLICE:  Last night, I had the opportunity to sit in the Design Review, there is one 
thing I saw that is probably lacking and consistent in where Judy is going, we probably need, I’m 
always in a police mindset, at the PD we have policies and procedures, the city building we 
implemented policies and procedures, we probably need some guidelines through the Parks 
Board that are going to address your concerns because I agree with them. Design and Review, 
we probably need standards.   
 
MR. NACARATO: We’ve been working on standards for Design Review.   
 
CHIEF OF POLICE: Maybe I can help push along.  It makes the most sense.  I know what you’re 
saying.  If not, it’s a free for all.  
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  Under OLD BUSINESS: 
 
ITEM A:  An Ordinance Amending Canfield Codified Ordinance Section 1129.09 Regarding 
Demolition Permit Fees Related to Sheds and Decks.  
 
MR. MORVAY: As per the provision of Section 4.05 of the Charter of the City of Canfield, I move 
that Council dispense with the requirement of a full reading of the proposed Ordinance and 
authorize reading by title only.  
 
MR. NACARATO: Second.  
 
   ROLL CALL ON MOTION:   5 Votes-Yes   
         0 Votes-No   
         Motion passes. 
 
MR. TIECHE:  Mr. President, I have an Ordinance Amending Canfield Codified Ordinance Section 
1129.09 Regarding Demolition Permit Fees Related to Sheds and Decks. I move for passage.  
 
MR. DRAGISH: Second.  
 
MR. MORVAY: Chief, I know we had a public hearing, if you want to add anything. 
 
CHIEF OF POLICE:  The intent of this is to help our residents out. Not only do they have to get a 
permit through us, they have to go down to the Mahoning County and pay for a permit. So, 
they’re going to pay the demolition and the permit fees. This is just a way to help our residents.  
 
MR. MORVAY: Great.  Council any questions? Hearing none.  Residents any questions? Hearing 
none.  
 
   ROLL CALL ON ORDINANCE:   5 Votes-Yes   
         0 Votes-No   
         Ordinance passes. 
         Ordinance 2023-32. 
 
  Under NEW BUSINESS: 
 
ITEM A:  An Ordinance to Approve and Adopt the Current Replacement Pages to the Codified 
Ordinances.  
 
MR MORVAY: As per the provisions of Section 4.05 of the Charter of the City of Canfield, I move 
that Council dispense with the requirement of two readings of the proposed Ordinance and 
authorize adoption of the same upon its first reading.  
 
MR. NEFF: Second.  
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   ROLL CALL ON MOTION:    5 Votes-Yes  
          0 Votes -No  
          Motion passes. 
 
MR. MORVAY: As per the provision of Section 4.05 of the Charter of the City of Canfield, I move 
that Council dispense with the requirement of a full reading of the proposed Ordinance and 
authorize reading by title only.  
 
MR. NACARATO: Second.  
 
   ROLL CALL ON MOTION:    5 Votes-Yes  
          0 Votes-No  
          Motion passes. 
 
MR. NEFF: Mr. President, we have an Ordinance to Approve and Adopt the Current 
Replacement Pages to the Codified Ordinances.  We move for passage.  
 
MR. NACARATO: Second.   
 
MR. MORVAY:  Patty why do we do this? 
 
CLERK:  Annually we pass Ordinances and Resolutions and different types of legislation. We 
make changes to our code of ordinances. We have both the printed version and the online 
searchable version of our codified ordinances.  This ordinance will approve all the changes as a 
result of those ordinances and changes from the state and adopt replacement pages into both 
printed and electronic form.   
 
MR. MORVAY: Council questions? Hearing none. Residents, questions?  Hearing none.  
 
   ROLL CALL ON ORDINANCE:    5 Votes-Yes  
          0 Votes-No  
          Ordinance passes. 
          Ordinance 2023-33. 
 
ITEM B:  An Ordinance Waiving the Sign Permit Fee for the American Legion Post 177. 
 
MR MORVAY: As per the provisions of Section 4.05 of the Charter of the City of Canfield, I move 
that Council dispense with the requirement of two readings of the proposed Ordinance and 
authorize adoption of the same upon its first reading.  
 
MR. DRAGISH: Second.  
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   ROLL CALL ON MOTION:    5 Votes-Yes  
          0 Votes-No  
          Motion passes. 
 
MR. MORVAY: As per the provision of Section 4.05 of the Charter of the City of Canfield, I move 
that Council dispense with the requirement of a full reading of the proposed Ordinance and 
authorize reading by title only.  
 
MR. NACARATO: Second.  
 
   ROLL CALL ON MOTION:    5 Votes-Yes  
          0 Votes-No  
          Motion passes. 
 
MR. DRAGISH:  Mr. President, I have an Ordinance Waiving the Sign Permit Fee for the 
American Legions Post 177.  I move for passage.  
 
MR. NEFF: Second.  
 
MR. MORVAY:  Chief, we’ve discussed this before.  Is there anything that you wanted to add? 
 
CHIEF OF POLICE: No. 
 
ATTY. FORTUNATO: I would like to add that beware of the precedent that you set.  
 
MR. MORVAY: Council questions? Hearing none.  Residents, questions? Hearing none.  
 
   ROLL CALL ON ORDINANCE:   5 Votes-Yes   
         O Votes-No   
         Ordinance passes. 
         Ordinance 2023-34 
 
ITEM C:  A Resolution Accepting the Amounts and Rates as Determined by the Budget 
Commission and Authorizing the Necessary Tax Levies and Certifying them to the County 
Auditor. 
 
MR MORVAY: As per the provisions of Section 4.05 of the Charter of the City of Canfield, I move 
that Council dispense with the requirement of two readings of the proposed Resolution and 
authorize adoption of the same upon its first reading.  
 
MR. TIECHE: Second.  
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   ROLL CALL ON MOTION:   5 Votes-Yes   
         0 Votes-No   
         Motion passes. 
 
MR. MORVAY: As per the provision of Section 4.05 of the Charter of the City of Canfield, I move 
that Council dispense with the requirement of a full reading of the proposed Resolution and 
authorize reading by title only.  
 
MR. DRAGISH: Second.  
 
   ROLL CALL ON MOTION:   5 Votes-Yes   
         0 Votes-No   
         Motion passes. 
    
MR. NACARATO: Mr. President, I have a Resolution Accepting the Amounts and Rates as 
Determined by the Budget Commission and Authorizing the Necessary Tax Levies and Certifying 
them to the County Auditor. I move for passage.  
 
MR. DRAGISH: Second.  
 
MR. MORVAY: Mrs. Clayton, why would we do this? 
 
FINANCE DIRECTOR:  By Ohio Revised Code we have to approve it. The County Auditor’s 
estimates for the amounts that we’ll get next year, I have 1 mill going to the general fund and 
they’re estimating that to be $239,300.00. Then 2 Mills going to the Road and Bridge 
Maintenance Fund and that’s $478,600.00, that we’ll collect through real estate taxes for next 
year.   
 
MR. MORVAY: Thank you.  Council questions? Hearing none.  Residents, questions?  Hearing 
none.  
 
   ROLL CALL ON RESOLUTION:   5 Votes-Yes   
         0 Votes-No   
         Resolution passes.  
         Resolution 2023-04. 
 
 
ITEM D: A Motion Accepting the water and sanitary utilities for the land development plan 
known as Millennial Moments-Phase 2, Millenary Way, Only Located within the Millennial 
Moments JEDD Territory.   
 
MR. MORVAY: As per the provision of Section 4.05 of the Charter of the City of Canfield, I move 
that Council dispense with the requirement of a full reading of the proposed Motion and 
authorize reading by title only.  
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MR. NACARATO: Second  
 
   ROLL CALL ON MOTION:   5 Votes-Yes   
         0 Votes-No   
         Motion passes.  
 
MR. TIECHE:  Mr. President, I have a Motion Accepting the water and sanitary utilities for the 
land development plan known as Millennial Moments-Phase 2, Millenary Way only, located 
within the Millennial Moments JEDD Territory.  I move for passage.  
 
MR. NEFF: Second.  
 
MR. MORVAY:  Do you want to brief us? 
 
CHIEF COLUCCI: There is no easy way to explain it. As a part of the Millennial Moments JEDD 
Economic Development Agreement with Canfield Township. The City is to provide the 
development with water and sanitary sewer. The developer has installed the necessary water 
and sanitary infrastructure. It’s to service phase 2 of the plan development.  The city must 
accept the water and sanitary sewer infrastructure and all associated right of ways and utility 
easements. The acceptance of this infrastructure allows the city to assume ownership and 
provide all the necessary operations and maintenance. This Motion accepts the water and 
sanitary sewer utilities and associated right of ways and utility easements for phase 2 for the 
land development known as Millennial Moments. This acceptance is contingent upon the 
developer posting a maintenance bond for an amount equal to 10% of the total cost.  They did 
post the bond.  
 
FINANCE DIRECTOR: I have it.   
 
CHIEF OF POLICE: MS, we did hire consultants to inspect the work that was being done.  
Everything was to spec.  MS signed off on it.   
 
MR. TIECHE: Are the easements within the street right of ways or are these in unpaved areas 
where the water and sanitary sewer lines are?  My concern is, if they’re not in the roadway 
easement, and we’ve got maintenance involved in there, we might not be able to get 
equipment back in there, to do the required maintenance.   
 
CHIEF OF POLICE: We believe, yes, they are within the easements.  We’ll confirm that.  
 
MR. TIECHE: Within the street.  
 
CHIEF OF POLICE:  Yes.  
 
MR. MORVAY: Residents, questions?  Hearing none.   
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   ROLL CALL ON MOTION:   5 Votes-Yes   
         0 Votes-No   
         Motion passes.  
         Motion 2023-14. 
 
ITEM E: A Motion Amending A Contract Between the City of Canfield and the Utility Workers 
Union of America (UWUA) for Years, 2024,2025 and 2026. 
 
MR. MORVAY: As per the provision of Section 4.05 of the Charter of the City of Canfield, I move 
that Council dispense with the requirement of a full reading of the proposed Motion and 
authorize reading by title only.  
 
MR. NACARATO: Second.  
 
   ROLL CALL ON MOTION:   5 Votes-Yes 
         0 Votes-No   
         Motion passes.  
          
 
MR. NEFF: Mr. President, I have a Motion Amending A Contract Between the City of Canfield 
and the Utility Workers Union of America (UWUA) for Years, 2024, 2025 and 2026. I move for 
passage.  
 
MR. DRAGISH: Second.  
 
MR. MORVAY: Chief, you want to brief us, please. 
 
CHIEF OF POLICE:  If you all recall, you approved this in the past. There have been a few minor 
changes. Nothing to do with compensation. It was just all language changes, making it more 
consistent with the police union contract and city salary ordinance. There were so many 
changes made inside this contract compared to the first contract.  Some of the changes were 
typos. Some of the changes were consistency with current city language.  Nothing that you’ve 
already agreed to as far as a compensation standpoint has been altered or changed.  
 
MR. TIECHE: Basically, this contract is comparable to the preceding contract and other 
employee contracts? 
 
CHIEF OF POLICE: Yes. 
 
MR. TIECHE: Thank you.  
 
CHIEF OF POLICE: It’s stuff as minor as vacation or sick leave.  Not a thing to do with 
compensation.  
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MR. TIECHE: I was reading through the contract and I thought, to really need to look at the 
others and I thought, I’ll just ask the question.   
 
CHIEF OF POLICE: Until you sit down and look at them both, they are so uniquely different. 
We’re the same city, we’re the same group, it didn’t need to be that way.   
 
MR. MORVAY: Resident’s questions?  Hearing none.  
 
   ROLL CALL ON MOTION:   5 Votes-Yes   
         0 Votes-No   
         Motion passes   
         Motion 2023-15. 
 
MR. MORVAY: Next, I’m going to ask Mr. Nacarato to get us into Executive Session.  When we 
come back out, we will not be taking action but if you want to stick around, that’s fine.   
 
CHIEF OF POLICE: Can I interrupt?  
 
MR. MORVAY: Yes.  
 
CHIEF OF POLICE: Steve Preston from MS did confirm that it’s within the right of way.  
 
MR. NACARATO:  Mr. President, I have a Motion to adjourn into Executive Session pursuant to 
Ohio Revised Code Section 121.22 (g) (1) and (g) (4) to consider employment issues including 
hiring and compensation and collective bargaining negotiations.  I move for passage.  
 
MR TIECHE: Second.  
 
   ROLL CALL ON MOTION:   5 Votes-Yes   
         0 Votes-No   
         Motion passes. 
 
Council convened into Executive Session at 6:37 pm.  
      
Council reconvened from Executive Session at 7:46pm 
 
Mr. Tieche made a motion to adjourn 
 
Mr. Neff seconded the motion 
 
Council adjourned at 7:48pm. 
 
        ____________________________ 
        PRESIDENT OF COUNCIL 
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ATTEST: 
 
 
______________________________ 
CLERK OF COUNCIL  
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